# Greek Island Sovereignty in the Aegean: The Turkish Government's Misuse and Misrepresentation of International Law and of the Treaties of Lausanne, Montreux, and Paris

# Panayotis G. Agelarakis

### Introduction

Business Insider on the 3<sup>rd</sup> of January this year, 2023, declared that tensions between Greece and Turkey are one of five conflicts most likely to lead to a third World War. It is, hopefully, unlikely that such a conflict would ever come to pass, especially with the recent devastating earthquake in Turkey and Greece's humanitarian aid to the country and people seemingly mending the relationship between the two long conflicting nations through "earthquake diplomacy," yet the tensions between Greece and Turkey being included on such a list speaks to the severity and volatility of the situation in the Eastern Mediterranean and Aegean. The strife between Greece and Turkey is one with a long history, such a history which certainly exacerbates present day disagreements, accusations, and actions between the countries, yet one notable issue that has persisted for decades is the delineation of territory and the questioning of island sovereignty by the Turkish government.

The Turkish government under President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan has frequently questioned the sovereignty of the Greek islands in the Aegean and the Mediterranean, verbally, through policy action, and praxis. Leaving aside verbal accusations, common overflights of Turkish military aircrafts over Greek Aegean islands threaten both the sovereignty of the islands and the safety of civilians, such overflights having had fatal consequences in years past.<sup>2</sup> Wasted military resources by the Greek side are often deployed to guide the Turkish jets away, and such overflights over the years have become

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Farley, R. (2023, January 3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Such as the death of a Greek pilot after engaging in a "mock dogfight" with a Turkish jet that violated Greek airspace in 2006 (CNN [2006, May 23]), and the Greek pilot that mysteriously crashed after redirecting a Turkish jet which again invaded Greek airspace in 2018 (Kitsantonis, N. [2018, April 12]).

ever more frequent;<sup>3</sup> of course, with each declaration of violations of airspace by the Greek government the Turkish counterpart denies such accusations, yet anyone spending time on the islands, say Chios or Lesbos, can see such overflights with their own eyes and hear them with their own ears.<sup>4</sup> With these overflights in mind, after Prime Minister Kyriakos Mitsotakis' speech before the United States (US) Congress on the 17<sup>th</sup> of May of 2022 had warned that any sale of F-16's to Turkey would be used against Greece in a manner unbefitting of North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) allies, the Turkish government started throwing particularly threatening remarks against Greece, such as President Erdoğan stating that he would no longer speak with Greek Prime Minister Mitsotakis, 5 and eventual warnings that Turkey would "come suddenly one night," a phrase Erdoğan himself claims to be a "nightmare" against terrorist organizations, and that Greece should "remember their history" and "mind their place," referring to the catastrophe of Smyrna, furthermore declaring Greece is "occupying" the Aegean islands. 6 Additionally, the Turkish President in December 2022 had warned the Greeks that their new "Typhoon" missiles can hit Athens with ease, and that if the Greeks "don't stay calm, if you try to buy something [weapons]... a country like Turkey will not be a bystander."<sup>7</sup> Aside from the very obvious violent threats against Greece and its people, clear threats of armed conflict, threats which are themselves a violation of International Law as per Article 2(4) of the United Nations (UN) Charter, 8 Turkey also holds a *casus belli* against Greece over maritime border delineation. Should Greece ever exercise its sovereign right as per the UN

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Reuters (2017, February 1); Reuters (2022, April 28); EKathimerini (2022, May 4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The frequency of such overflights is not commonly reported on in international journals or newspapers, aside from the especially egregious cases like the recent overflight roughly 2.5 miles outside
Alexandroupolis in Northern Greece which hosts one of the largest American bases in the region, considering that such overflights are violations of Greek airspace which is 10 nautical miles off the coast of Greek land, including islands. Turkish arguments in not recognizing the 10 nautical miles of national airspace of Greece is that the territorial sea and airspace of the country do not match with each other, 6 nautical miles for territorial sea and 10 for airspace. The Turkish government likewise cites this discrepancy to be a violation of standard procedures set out by the International Civil Aviation Organization, yet the 10 nautical miles of national airspace was set prior to the establishment of the organization and recognized by the Turkish government. This would not be an issue considering Greece's right to declare 12 nautical miles of territorial sea and subsequently 12 nautical miles of airspace as per the rights incurred by the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, yet Greece cannot make this declaration as per Turkey's casus belli.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> AP News (2022, May 23).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Fiedler, T. (2022, November 16); Kokkinidis, T. (2022, September 3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Stamouli, N. (2022, December 11).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 2(4).

Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) to increase its maritime borders from 6 to 12 nautical miles, one of very few countries to not exercise this sovereign right, Turkey would declare war on Greece;<sup>9</sup> a *casus belli* that once again is against Article 2(4) of the UN Charter as well as Article 2(3).<sup>10</sup>

To further attempt to invalidate Greek island sovereignty, the Turkish government created and signed a Memorandum on the 27<sup>th</sup> of November in 2019 with the then interim Libyan Government of National Accord (GNA) based in Tripoli, a Maritime Border Treaty which connects the supposed territorial seas of the two countries. Without any consideration for each of their neighbors, specifically Greece, Cyprus, and Egypt, it is unsurprising that such a deal between the two countries was met with substantial resistance from a number of countries in the International Community, including most European Countries, the European Union (EU) itself, Russia, Israel, and even Syria, which declared such a treaty a violation of International Law through the UN Charter and UNCLOS.<sup>11</sup> Regarding Greece, the Memorandum's declared connected waters between Turkey and Libya<sup>12</sup> completely ignore the islands of Karpathos, Kasos, Rhodes, Kastelorizo, and interestingly the island of Crete and their respective territorial lands and seas. 13 Years after a failed endeavor by the Turks to claim Aegean and Mediterranean territories through the Memorandum which was rejected by the International Community and even the Libyan Parliament, further invalidated by a Maritime deal between Greece and Egypt in August of 2020, in October of 2022 Turkey and the Libyan Government of National Unity, the successor of the GNA, again signed a deal to conduct energy exploratory efforts, which was again met with resistance by Greece and Egypt who warned they would block efforts by the signing countries. Libyan courts, as well as the EU, likewise denounced the plan reminding the involved countries that the previous Memorandum in 2019 was a violation of International Law. 14

More recent, insistent attempts by the Turkish government to question the sovereignty and claim control over the Aegean islands involve a series of maps pictured

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Hellenic Republic Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 2(3), 2(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> United Nations (2020); Reuters (2019, December 11); European Council (2019, December 12), point 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Interesting to note is that the memorandum between Turkey and the GNA in 2019 connected the two countries' territorial seas with the connection in Libya stemming east of Benghazi, the area of which is controlled by the opposition of the GNA, the Libyan National Army.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Butler, D., and Gumrukcu, T. (2019, November 28); Nedos, V. (2020, February 16).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> European External Action Service (2022, October 3).

alongside high-level Turkish governmental leaders. In July 2022, the leader of the Nationalist Movement Party in Turkey, a coalition partner to Erdoğan's government, was photographed alongside the ultranationalist Grey Wolves organization leader next to a map in which half of the entire Aegean is shown under Turkish control, even perplexingly the entire island of Crete. It is unclear whether Erdoğan ever denied this map was official Turkish government policy when asked by Greek Prime Minister Mitsotakis; this is after Erdoğan stated he would no longer speak to the Greek Prime Minister, after all. This is, once again, in the face of previous times where the Turkish president has been photographed himself alongside a map showing Turkey's "Blue Homeland" which encapsulates half of the Aegean and many Greek islands as being a part of Turkey's territory in 2019, 16 as well as another map he was photographed with alongside the ultranationalist Grey Wolves leader showing the "Turkish World" which includes Cyprus, Western Thrace, and strangely even parts of Iran and Russia. 17

The reasons behind Turkey's ambitions in the Eastern Mediterranean and Aegean, why they keep questioning the sovereignty of the islands, are multifaceted, yet a simple answer is that Turkey is endeavoring to secure the country's national interests, including their desire to exploit the natural gas reserves in the region which would fall under Greece's as well as Cyprus' Exclusive Economic Zones (EEZ). By Turkey not subscribing to UNCLOS which declares that islands have EEZs, Turkey wishes to profit from these reserves so as to aid its struggling economy and further fund its incredible military expenditures. Further, in their territorial interests, Turkey wants to remain as the largest, strongest presence in that side of the world; Turkey wants to show to other major players in the International Community and NATO that they are a vital and indispensable player that has to be considered, without which the International Community would struggle to achieve its goals in the region. Promoting and achieving regional superiority is clearly within Turkish interests. With the presence of exploitable natural gas reserves, this desire is only compounded.

This is an incredibly short description of what is referred to as the "Aegean Dispute" which has been occurring for decades. One can mention other aspects of Turkey's accusations and questioning of island sovereignty of both Greece and Cyprus: their actions in engaging in naval exploratory operations in violation of International Law and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Arab News (2022, July 11).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> EKathimerini (2019, September 2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Savvidis, P. (2021, November 19); Mhp (2021, November 17).

in continuation of Continental Shelf issues from the 1960s; their 1974 invasion of Cyprus and continuing occupation of the northern part of the island and their plans for further naval operations in the Cypriot EEZ; their resistance to the East Med Pipeline; the "weaponization" of migrants against Europe by funneling migrants through unsafe migration routes into Greek borders and territory in order to achieve their desires; the Imia crisis in 1996 which brought Greece and Turkey to the brink of war over the sovereignty of a single islet in the Aegean; the list can go on and on, each topic deserving of its own dedicated project.

This paper will focus on one issue in particular, the Turkish accusations over Greek island sovereignty, specifically, the use, or rather misuse, of International Law in their arguments. Specifically, on how Turkey quotes and misquotes pieces of International Law in an attempt to justify their positions in questioning the actions of Greece and the sovereignty of the Islands when at the same time they violate those same pieces of International Law, or other parts of the same International Law they cite which disproves their arguments. Considering the density of International Law and its incredible complexity, this paper seeks to provide a comprehensive yet easier to view and understand perspective of the arguments by the Turkish Government, relevant pieces of International Law regarding Aegean and Mediterranean Island sovereignty, and the arguments between the Greek and Turkish governments. By having a limited understanding of these complicated issues, misinformation and manipulation of information is incredibly easy to be achieved by parties that may either engage in such actions in ignorance and innocence, or potentially maliciousness.

### The Treaties of Lausanne, Montreux, and Paris

### I: Lausanne

One piece of International Law commonly being misused by the Turkish Government is the Treaty of Lausanne of 1923. After the failure of the Treaty of Sèvres of 1920 which had attempted to dismantle and partition the Ottoman Empire and demand significant reparations from the state after their defeat by the Allies in World War I, the Treaty of Lausanne succeeded the previous treaty, formally recognized Turkey as the successor state of the dissolved Ottoman Empire, and sought to bring peace between the

Vol. 14 - Summer 2023

5

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> What is referred to as the Treaty of Lausanne is the Treaty of Peace Signed at Lausanne. The Treaty of Lausanne itself has many sections and subsections which are simultaneously separate pieces of International Law and a part of the Treaty of Lausanne itself.

country and the Allied powers.<sup>19</sup> The Treaty of Lausanne significantly eased previous provisions imposed through the Sèvres Treaty, authorized the forceable exchange of ethnic minorities and war prisoners between countries in the region, as well as clearly delineated the borders of the Greek and Turkish States and the sovereignty of the Aegean and Mediterranean islands.

With respect to island sovereignty, the Lausanne Treaty writes in Part 1 Section 1 Article 12 that the islands of Mytilene, Chios, Samos, and Nikaria (Ikaria) are part of the Greek territory, likewise stating that Tukey only has hold of islands within three nautical miles of the Asiatic coast except for islands where otherwise mentioned, and in Article 14 declaring Turkish sovereignty of the islands Imbros and Tenedos.<sup>20</sup> Further, Article 15 declares that the islands Stampalia, Rhodes, Calki, Scarpanto, Casos, Piscopis, Misiros, Calimnos, Leros, Patmos, Lipsos, Simi, Cos, and Castellorizo<sup>21</sup> once held by Turkey were to be relinquished to Italy.<sup>22</sup> Furthermore, Article 16 states that Turkey "hereby renounces all rights and title whatsoever over or respecting the territories situated outside the frontiers laid down in the present Treaty and the islands other than those over which her sovereignty is recognized by the said Treaty."<sup>23</sup> Thus, through the Treaty of Lausanne, it is established that Turkey in the Aegean only has sovereignty over the islands of Imbros, Tenedos, the Rabbit Islands, and all islands and islets less than 3 Nautical miles off the Asiatic Coast, nothing else.

The Treaty of Lausanne is fundamental to say the least in regard to the future development as well as socioeconomic and diplomatic relations of the involved countries, despite the criticisms that the treaty essentially authorized the forcible deportation and expulsion of people who by modern international legal conception would be considered refugees. The point of contestation for the Turkish government regarding the Treaty of Lausanne over island sovereignty can be somewhat summarized by the deliberations and arguments between the respective Turkish and Greek governments in their letters sent to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The original signatories of the Lausanne Treaty were: France, Greece, Italy, Japan, Romania, Turkey (Ottoman Empire), United Kingdom, and Yugoslavia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Treaty of Lausanne (1923).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The names of the islands referenced through the treaties in this paper are written exactly as they appear in the treaties.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Treaty of Lausanne (1923).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid.

the United Nations (UN) Secretary General, each letter in response to a previous one.<sup>24</sup> The Turkish assertion is clearly described in a letter from the Turkish Permanent Representative to the UN to the Secretary General on the 13th of July, 2021. In this letter, the Turkish Permanent Representative writes on behalf of the Turkish government declaring that the Greek islands, as decreed by the Lausanne Treaty, are to be demilitarized, and as a number of Greek islands close to the Anatolian coast are indeed militarized, some having military bases, this bring into question Greek sovereignty of the islands; demilitarization of the islands is claimed to be a "basic provision" of the treaty, and the Turkish Permanent Representative states that with its violation, Greece cannot enjoy the rights afforded by the treaty.<sup>25</sup> In reference here is Article 13 of the Treaty of Lausanne which, indeed, does state that there are to be no naval bases or fortifications on the referenced islands – Mytilene, Chios, Samos, and Ikaria– along with other provisions stating there are to be no overflights by Greek military aircrafts over the Anatolian coast and likewise no Turkish military overflights above the mentioned islands.<sup>26</sup>

The Turkish argument is clear: they claim that the islands in the Eastern Aegean must be demilitarized as per the Lausanne Treaty, and likewise claim that with Greece violating the Lausanne articles, the country cannot enjoy the rights – island sovereignty – derived from the treaty, as was written and reiterated in the Turkish Permanent Representative's second letter to the UN Secretary General on the 30<sup>th</sup> of September, 2021.<sup>27</sup> The Treaty of Lausanne, however, in Articles 12 and 13 makes no mention of "demilitarization" in reference to the Greek islands and their sovereignty; there is no connection between demilitarization of the islands as a condition of their sovereignty. As mentioned, Article 13 states only that "no naval base and no fortification will be established in the said islands," and on the contrary to demilitarization, the third point of Article 13 furthermore states that the Greek military can engage in activities "limited to the normal contingent called up for military service... as well as to a force of gendarmerie and police in proportion to the force of gendarmerie and police existing in the whole of

Vol. 14 - Summer 2023 7

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> These letters can be found and retrieved from the UN Digital Library, either by name or symbol. Refer to the bibliography for symbols.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Letter Dated 13 July 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, July 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Greek military aircraft will be forbidden to fly over the territory of the Anatolian coast. Reciprocally, the Turkish Government will forbit their military aircraft to fly over the said islands." (Treaty of Lausanne [1923], Article 13[2])

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Letter Dated 30 September 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, September 30).

the Greek territory;"<sup>28</sup> this point on there being no mention of "demilitarization" in the relevant articles is likewise a main argument against Turkish accusations by the Greek Permanent Representative in a letter sent to the UN Secretary General on the 27<sup>th</sup> of July, 2021, in response to the first Turkish letter on the 13<sup>th</sup> of the same month.<sup>29</sup> As per the Lausanne Treaty, Greece does not have to demilitarize the mentioned islands, and as there are no naval bases or fortifications, the provisions of the treaty have not been violated. As an aside, it is interesting to note that the Turkish argument that the rights and benefits provided through Lausanne are contingent on following the rules and obligations of the treaty is inherently contradictory; by their own logic, Turkey would lose sovereignty of the islands of Imbros and Tenedos that were gained through Article 14 of Lausanne since they violate the same article which specified that the Turkish government was to protect the Greek ethnic community on the islands.<sup>30</sup> Contravening Article 14 of Lausanne, during the 1960's a number of Greek businesses and community centers were expropriated by the Turkish government, farmland was used as open prisons for prisoners of the Turkish State, and the teaching of the Greek language was banned on the islands, all of which forced the exodus of the ethnic Greek community;<sup>31</sup> certainly the Greek ethnic minority was not being protected as Turkey was obliged by the International Law they signed and consented to.

As part of the Lausanne Treaty, the Convention Relating to the Regime of the Straits was likewise signed in 1923, being a separate piece of International Law yet within the overall Treaty of Lausanne as a dedicated section on the Security of the Turkish Straits of the Bosporus and Dardanelles which largely dealt with demilitarization and the freedom of transit through the Straits. Mentioned in Article 4 of this Regime of the Straits is that certain islands in the Aegean – Samothrace, Lemnos, Imbros, Tenedos, the Rabbit Islands

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Treaty of Lausanne (1923).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Letter Dated 27 July 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Greece to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, July 27).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "The islands of Imbros and Tenedos, remaining under Turkish Sovereignty, shall enjoy a special administrative organization composed of local elements and furnishing every guarantee for the native non-Moslem population in so far as concerns local administration and the protection of person and property. The maintenance of order will be assured therein by a police force recruited from amongst the local population by the local administration above provided for and placed under its orders. The agreements which have been, or may be, concluded between Greece and Turkey relating to the exchange of the Greek and Turkish populations will not be applied to the inhabitants of the islands of Imbros and Tenedos." (Treaty of Lausanne [1923], Article 14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Yannas, P. (2007), p. 65.

– and all islands in the Marmara Sea with the exception of Imrali must be demilitarized.<sup>32</sup> When looking at the military airfield on Lemnos, the island which through the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne was meant to be demilitarized, one might declare that Greece is violating International Law, much in the same way the Turkish Government accuses Greece of doing. However, when considering the future of the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne, specifically the effects of the Montreux Convention of 1936 as is explained below, this would be, and is, an incorrect declaration; Greece is under no obligation to demilitarize the islands of Samothrace and Lemnos.

### **II: Montreux**

In the early 1930's, fearing the rising power of Fascist Italy in the Eastern Mediterranean as well as their campaign in Ethiopia, potential Bulgarian support for the Italians, as well as a rising German army, the Turkish government had raised in many informal occasions their dissatisfaction with the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne.<sup>33</sup> With distrust in what was considered a movement of disarmament in Europe – as well as potentially some feeling of humiliation on part of having had a part of their territory demilitarized – US Ambassador to Turkey Robert Peet Skinner declared that feelings of insecurity over Turkey's territorial integrity and the region as a whole are what sparked a desire to either abrogate or amend the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne.<sup>34</sup> With the support of the US, having their own interests in seeing the Turkish Straits of the Dardanelles and Bosporus free from their demilitarized status, having likewise aided in convincing other states of the necessity to update the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne, the Turkish government in 1936 had officially requested the creation of a new convention, one that would abrogate the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne, eventually what became the Montreux Convention Regarding the Regime of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Treaty of Lausanne (1923), Article 4 of the Regime of the Straits; Demilitarization is not concretely defined in the treaty, but a number of provisions in separate articles explain how these areas are to be demilitarized. For example: no fortifications and permanent artillery organizations, no stationed armed forces except for police and gendarmerie forces, no submarines, etc., yet aircrafts are allowed to pass over respective sovereign territories as well as naval forces. Interestingly, Article 9 of the Regime of the Straits states that "if, in case of war, Turkey, or Greece, in pursuance of their belligerent rights, should modify in any way the provisions of demilitarization prescribed above, they will be bound to re-establish as soon as peace is concluded the regime laid down in the present convention." (Treaty of Lausanne [1923]. Articles 6-9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Howard, H. N. (1974), chapter 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> United States Department of State – Office of the Historian (1935, July 3).

the Straits of 1936.<sup>35</sup> With the ratification of the Montreux Convention,<sup>36</sup> the provisions in the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne were abrogated and the treaty itself replaced; the section of the Lausanne Treaty dealing with the straits, the section which included provisions to demilitarize the islands of Samothrace and Lemnos, is no longer in effect since having been replaced by the Montreux Convention.<sup>37</sup>

In the second Turkish letter to the UN Secretary General dated 30<sup>th</sup> of September, 2021, Turkey claims that since the Montreux Convention focused on Turkish security and the Turkish Straits, the issue of Greek security is not relevant in the Montreux Treaty and thus "the 1936 [Montreux] Convention could not in any way terminate or abrogate the demilitarization obligations binding upon Greece as set forth in the 1923 [Lausanne] Convention."<sup>38</sup> Likewise, the Turkish Representative states that the preamble of the Montreux Convention simply states that the relevant parties "did no more than to agree, among themselves, on a different regime with regards to Turkey," that the Convention does not replace the obligations set out in the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne.<sup>39</sup> This claim is inaccurate: the preamble of the Montreux Convention Regarding the Regime of the Straits, this preamble which introduces the Convention and leads to the treaty's subsequent provisions, does not simply show "an agreement" amongst the involved

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> It was believed by some and even included in the Columbia Encyclopedia of 2000 that the Turks were secretly militarizing the Straits prior to the creation of the Montreux Convention (Columbia Encyclopedia [2000], p. 747-748), yet US Ambassador Skinner did not believe this to be true, stating that despite rumors and reports, he could not find conclusive evidence on this (United States Department of State – Office of the Historian [1935, July 3]). However, even Skinner admitted that regardless of whether Lausanne is abrogated or revised the country is prepared to defend its straits, further stating that the country was amassing a massive part of its armed forces and armed material in the area, verified by the US Ambassador to Italy, as well as engaging in efforts to massively boost infrastructure. There was also a military encampment close by to the straits where Skinner declared they may have been a band of engineers planning on military fortifications for the straits, or potentially already engaging in fortification efforts (United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. [1935, July 3]; United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. [1934, July 12]; United States Department of State – Office of the Historian [1935, May 29]).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> The original signatories of the Montreux Convention were: Australia, Bulgaria, France, Greece, Japan, Romania, Yugoslavia, Turkey, United Kingdom, and the Soviet Union

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> The Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne, not the Lausanne Treaty, was replaced with Montreux. The Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne and the Lausanne Treaty are not one and the same.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Letter Dated 30 September 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, September 30).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Ibid.

parties, but clearly states that those involved "have resolved to replace by the present Convention the Convention signed at Lausanne on the 24<sup>th</sup> July 1923."<sup>40</sup>

Prior to the Montreux Convention, in response to the Turkish request to negotiate the new convention in early 1936, the Greeks declared that they will support the endeavor on the condition that Greece also benefits as the Turks would from the rights incurred with the revision or removal of Article 4 of the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne, and the Turks had agreed with this. 41 Further, Turkish Minister of Foreign Affairs Tevfik Rüştü Aras had also stated to the Greek Chargé d'Affaires in Ankara that the Greeks would not be faced with a reaction from the Turks should the Greek government decide to militarize even the other islands of the Aegean, outside of Samothrace and Lemnos which were demilitarized through the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne and about to be abrogated by the Montreux Convention.<sup>42</sup> With the signing and ratification of the Montreux Convention the Turkish government at the time indeed confirmed, on two occasions, that Greece was no longer bound by the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne; Greece is no longer obligated to demilitarize the mentioned islands. The first is a letter by the Turkish ambassador in Athens sent to the Greek Prime Minister Ioannis Metaxas dated 6<sup>th</sup> of May, 1936, and the second being a speech by Turkish Foreign Affairs Minister Aras before the Turkish National Assembly on the 31st of July, 1936.<sup>43</sup>

The May 6<sup>th</sup> 1936 letter from the Turkish Ambassador to Greek Prime Minister Metaxas clarifies previous positions of the Turkish government and gives more assurances. Firstly, the letter clarifies the earlier declaration made to the Greek Chargé d'Affaires that the Turks would not react should the Greeks decide to militarize other Aegean islands, aside from Lemnos and Samothrace, stating that the Turkish government is willing and able<sup>44</sup> to undertake negotiations for an amicable solution to the armament

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Convention Regarding the Regime of the Straits Signed at Montreux (1936, July 20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Economides, C. P. (1984), p. 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> The May 6<sup>th</sup> 1936 letter is found within Economides' 1984 article, and the July 31<sup>st</sup> 1936 speech by the Turkish Foreign Affairs Minister is found within the minutes of the Turkish National Assembly, in French and Turkish respectively (Economides, C. P. [1984], p. 17-18; T.B.M.M. Zabit Ceridesi [1936, July 31], p. 310).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Specifically, the Turks declare and imply that the armament of the other Aegean islands may be a benefit for the Turkish state as well. In the context of their worries of the growing Italian army, having the Greeks arm the other Aegean islands, outside of Samothrace and Lemnos, benefits the security of the shared maritime border between the two countries, particularly in the case of a foreign power launching an offensive either on the region or on Turkish land; the Turkish state would thus benefit from a strong

of the islands, but wishes to leave this discussion for a later, undeclared time so as to not spark concerns of the neighboring Balkan countries. Secondly, and importantly, the letter clearly states that the Turkish government "wholly agree[s] concerning the militarization of these two islands [Samothrace and Lemnos], as well as that of the straits. He Turkish government was sent prior to the signing of the Montreux Convention, therefore affirming that the formulation of the Montreux Convention was not solely focused on Turkish security and the straits, but was indeed a convention intended to replace the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne; this letter is one piece of evidence that invalidates the current Turkish argument which attempts to invalidate Greece's right to militarize Lemnos and Samothrace that was gained through Montreux's abrogation of the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne.

As for Turkish Foreign Minister Aras' speech before the Turkish National Assembly on the 31<sup>st</sup> of July 1936, Aras reaffirmed that which was written in the May 6<sup>th</sup> 1936 letter that with the Montreux Convention, just as the Turks gain the right to self-defense, so does Greece, calling them "neighbor and friend,"<sup>47</sup> in that the restrictions set on Lemnos and Samothrace are lifted, further stating that they would like to see good happen to not only themselves and their friends, but to any state;<sup>48</sup> these statements are all without interruption or contention in the National Assembly. These two points were briefly brought up in Greece's letter to the UN Secretary General on the 27<sup>th</sup> of July, 2021, yet the Turkish letter on the 30<sup>th</sup> of September in response declares that it is unfound to consider such statements by Turkish officials as legal obligations as they were not directed to a particular recipient,<sup>49</sup> citing legal precedent in the International Court of Justice (ICJ) regarding the "Frontier Dispute" case between Burkina Faso and Mali. Specifically, the Turks write that "political pledges not made during negotiations or talks between parties cannot be construed as giving rise to any legal obligation," further citing that according

Greek military, especially as they had then considered themselves 'friendly states' (Economides, C. P. [1984], p. 17-19).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Economides, C. P. (1984), p. 17-19

<sup>46</sup> Ihid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Translated from the Turkish "olan komşumuz ve dostumuz Yunanistan" (T.B.M.M. Zabit Ceridesi [1936, July 31], p. 310).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> T.B.M.M. Zabit Ceridesi (1936, July 31), p. 309-310.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> It is unclear whether they are mentioning both the letter to the Greek Prime Minister and the speech by Aras in the National Assembly, or just the speech. Their argument would be contradictory if it were addressing both, as the letter to the Greek Prime Minister indeed addresses a particular recipient.

to the ICJ "there is a duty to show great caution before attaching any weight to such a statement when it was not directed to any particular recipient." <sup>50</sup>

The actual judgment of the ICJ Frontier Dispute case, however, does not support this conclusion made by the Turkish representative on behalf of the Turkish government. The court states that "the Chamber [ICJ] considers that it has a duty to show even greater caution when it is a question of a unilateral declaration not directed to any particular recipient;" the ICJ in its judgment is declaring that it is the court itself that has the duty to have greater caution of unilateral statements in its cases, not that everyone has the duty to be cautions nor that such unilateral statements do not give rise to legal obligations.<sup>51</sup> Contrary to the Turkish claim that unilateral statements cannot be seen as legal obligations, the ICJ "Nuclear Tests" case between Australia and France in its judgment declares that "declarations made by way of unilateral acts, concerning legal or factual situations, may have the effect of creating legal obligations... When it is the intention of the State making the declaration that it should become bound according to its terms, that intention confers on the declaration the character of a legal undertaking, the State being thenceforth legally required to follow a course of conduct consistent with the declaration. An undertaking of this kind, if given publicly, and with an intent to be bound, even though not made within the context of international negotiations, is binding."52 Unlike in negotiations, such scenarios of unilateral acts do not require a response by other involved states; they are unilateral acts after all. In terms of intention which would bind states to their declarations and actions, it is "to be ascertained by interpretations of the act." 53 Regardless of the form in which such unilateral actions take, either verbal or in writing, unilateral actions are taken in good faith by the declaring state where other relevant countries may take confidence in the binding effect of such actions. The legal obligations of unilateral actions must be adhered to, much in the same respect as international treaties.

In the ICJ Frontier Dispute case the Turkish July 27<sup>th</sup> 2021 letter cites, the Court declares that in order to assess the intentions of authors of unilateral actions, the entire

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Letter Dated 30 September 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, September 30).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> International Court of Justice (1986, December 22), points 39-40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> International Court of Justice (1974, December 20), points 43-46.

<sup>53</sup> Ibid.

context and "factual circumstances" of the situation must be considered.<sup>54</sup> When considering the situation and context of the militarization of Lemnos and Samothrace as per the Montreux Convention, it is possible an argument could have been made that the Turkish state had no intention for their unilateral acts to be legally binding if any sole part of this case was taken in isolation. However, the Montreux Convention, being a treaty tasked with abrogating the Regime of the States signed at Lausanne, the Turkish May 6, 1936, letter to the Prime Minister of Greece, and the Turkish Foreign Minister Aras' speech before the National Assembly of Turkey on the 31st of July 1936, all cannot be separated from each other nor taken in isolation. It is clear that, when considering the context of Montreux, Turkey at the time was accepting of and recognizing Greece's right to militarize Lemnos and Samothrace, and had made clear Greece would not find resistance from the Turks on this issue. By ICJ precedent, which is International Law, the argument of the Turkish government in this case that the unilateral actions or statements of leaders cannot be seen as legal obligations does not hold and is incorrect; the Turkish Foreign Affairs Minister Aras' speech in the context of Montreux can and ought to be considered a binding legal obligation.

### III: Paris

Another point of contestation used by the Turkish government to declare that the Greeks violate International Law relates to the Treaty of Paris Between Italy and the Allied Powers of 1947 (Paris Peace Treaty). <sup>55</sup> In the aftermath of the Second World War, the Paris Peace Treaty's Section 5 Article 14 declares that Italy would return to Greece the Dodecanese islands that were given to Italy to control through the Treaty of Lausanne: Stampalia, Rhodes, Calki, Scarpanto, Casos, Piscopis, Misiros, Calinos, Leros, Patmos, Lipsos, Simi, Cos, Castellorizo, as well as the adjacent islets of the islands. <sup>56</sup> The second part of Article 14, though, states that "these islands shall be and shall remain demilitarized." <sup>57</sup> It may seem that this clause in the Paris Peace Treaty is declaring that it is Greece's responsibility to forever have these islands received by the Italians demilitarized, yet this is not entirely clear when considering the context of the treaty and the history of the islands when under Italy as well as their status during the Second World

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> International Court of Justice (1986, December 22), points 39-40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> The original signatories of the Treaty of Paris Between Italy and the Allied Powers were: Italy, France, Greece, Yugoslavia, Albania, United States, United Kingdom, Soviet Union, Australia, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, China, Czechoslovakia, Ethiopia, Netherlands, New Zealand, Poland, and South Africa

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Treaty of Peace with Italy Signed at Paris (1947, February 10).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Ibid.

War. For example, Kastellorizo was the subject of a naval battle between the Italians and the Allied Powers and was subsequently occupied by the Allies until the end of the war. Rhodes was likewise subject to a battle between the Italians and Germans and was occupied by the Nazis who subjugated the island's inhabitants. Karpathos, Leros, Kos, and Symi, to name a few, were all occupied by the German military during World War II. After the end of the war where the islands were under administration of the British armed forces, from whom and for what purpose were the islands supposed to be demilitarized? Was the treaty aiming to declare an official end to the island occupation by both the Italian and German armies? Was the treaty declaring that now the British who were administering the islands had to leave? Or is the treaty to be taken in its most literal sense stating that the islands will forever be demilitarized, including by the Greeks? As the ICJ commonly declares in its judgements, all things must be considered in their context for a just judgment.

Specifically, looking at the historical context of the Paris Peace Treaty's formulation, there is more to consider in order to understand the provisions of the transfer of the Dodecanese islands from Italy to Greece and their demilitarization, especially as it pertains to the politics in the region. At the start of the Cold War, the West, in this case specifically the US and the British, were especially fearful of Soviet influence in the region and particularly the spread of communism in Turkey and Greece, keeping in mind the soon to be formulated Truman Doctrine. Following the Turkish Strait Crisis in 1946 with the Soviet's strong desire and insistence that the Turks give them access to military bases along the Straits, even declaring that the Montreux Convention should be revised in favor of the Soviets, the Greeks likewise were fearful of Soviet declarations or actions in pursuit of control of military bases in the Aegean, including the Dodecanese islands which all foresaw Greece would receive as war reparations from the Italians.<sup>58</sup> Indeed, the Soviets did eventually express their desire for a military base on one of the Dodecanese islands, such as Rhodes, for "fueling and refitting the Soviet merchant fleet." 59 Likewise, it must be understood that since the Paris Peace Treaty was signed in 1947, and discussed and deliberated the year prior, Greece was in the middle of its dreadful civil war, and thus there was significant fear, on part of the West and Greek Government, about the country's internal struggle with communist insurgents who sought militarization, even in rural village. 60 Fearing the spread of communism, and in reference to the islands, should the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Xydis, S. G. (1963), p. 182-183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Ibid.

<sup>60</sup> Xydis, S. G. (1963), p. 138.

Greek communists or, worse, the Soviets gain access to the Dodecanese islands and establish bases and a significant military presence, Turkey too would be subject to the pressure of communism in yet another side of its territory; its west and south, which when coupled with the influence of communism from the country's north and east would have practically surrounded the country with communism.

Concerning the demilitarization clause of the Paris Peace Treaty, the Greek communists were one of the largest critics of the sub-article on demilitarization, most likely because they expected that the Soviets would eventually get access to the islands after a potential loss of the British in the region, a genuine fear the British had, since the Dodecanese was the only area the Soviets did not have naval superiority in the region. 61 Keeping in mind the Turkish Straits Crisis, the US seriously feared an imminent war with the Soviet Bloc, especially after two American Planes were downed by the Yugoslavs in 1946, two months before agreement over the Paris Peace Treaty's articles on Greece. The demilitarization clause of Article 14 in the Paris Peace Treaty was therefore favorable for both the West and the Soviets, as it would prevent the Soviets and the Greek Communists from establishing a military presence – and thus spread communism in the region and to neighboring Turkey – and would likewise force the British to remove their large military presence from the Dodecanese.

At a time where Greco-Turkish relations were neutral and at times amicable, <sup>62</sup> the Paris Peace Treaty was not created with intent to foresee future, so as to say current, tensions in the Aegean where sovereignty of the islands and border delineation would be in question as a result of Turkish ambitions in the Sea and Greece's desire to defend its territorial integrity, especially as the containment of communism seemed to be the main purpose of the demilitarization clause of the Treaty; considering the context of the West's fear and anticipated war with the Soviets, a cold war which did eventually occur and lasted for about half a century. This is in the same respect as with the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne and the Montreux Convention, where Lausanne was signed during a movement of demilitarization and where such provisions in Lausanne were not set in preparation for future conflicts in the region, which again is one of the reasons Turkey and the US sought the Montreux Convention.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Xydis, S. G. (1963), p. 222.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> With the signing of the Treaty of Friendship, Neutrality, Conciliation and Arbitration signed between Greece and Turkey in 1930, relations between the two countries should, legally, have been considered friendly at the time.

Regardless of the demilitarization provision of the Paris Peace Treaty, in the Greek Permanent Representative's letter to the UN Secretary General on the 25<sup>th</sup> of May, 2022, it is written that the delineation of borders in a piece of International Law is something final, in the sense that it achieves a sense of permanence that the treaty itself may not have, citing relevant ICJ cases that establish this point.<sup>63</sup> Particularly relevant is the ICJ 1962 Judgment of the case Temple of Preah Vihear (Cambodia v. Thailand) which states that "when two countries establish a frontier between them, one of the primary objects is to achieve stability and finality."64 Dismissing this argument, however, the Turkish letter on the 17th of September, 2022, makes a questionable argument stating that the ICJ's declaration is "no more than a particular expression" of a fundamental principle on territorial régimes prominent in the ICJ in cases like Nicaragua v. Colombia Concerning the Territorial and Maritime Dispute in 2007 and the earlier Libyan Arab Jamahiriyav. Chad Territorial Dispute of 1994.<sup>65</sup> To consider an incredibly important and clear declaration by the ICJ as "no more than a particular expression" is incredibly disparaging. The ICJ specifically states that relevant pieces of International Law delineating borders must have finality, as otherwise it would always leave open a questioning of border delineation whenever, say, an error or inaccuracy is discovered in a treaty; the process of questioning borders and the International Law itself would thus be able to continue indefinitely so long as something inaccurate is discovered, or argued. 66 The territorial régimes in the context of both the 1994 and 2007 ICJ cases referenced above do indeed have to do with both governance of a territory as well as, clearly, the borders and boundaries of a territory.<sup>67</sup> With the Turkish declaration that the provisions of both the Treaty of Lausanne and the Paris Peace Treaty have permanence with regard to territorial régimes, they also claim that the demilitarization aspect connected to the Greek islands likewise have permanence. It has already been shown that the provisions relating to demilitarization in the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne are no longer relevant, having been abrogated by the Montreux Convention, and in reference to other Aegean islands in the Treaty of Lausanne they were never supposed to be demilitarized in the first place. For

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Letter Dated 25 May 2022 from the Permanent Representative of Greece to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2022, May 25).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> International Court of Justice (1962, June 15), p. 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Letter Dated 17 September 2022 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2022, September 17)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> International Court of Justice (1962, June 15), p. 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> International Court of Justice (1994, February 3), point 73; International Court of Justice (2007, December 13), point 89.

the Paris Peace Treaty, even if provisions on Greek island sovereignty given up by the Italians are never to be detached from the demilitarization provision, Articles 14(1) and 14(2) of the treaty, this does not change the fact that demilitarization is not a condition for island sovereignty; it is not explicitly written, nor is this implied.

Nonetheless, the Turkish government in its multiple letters to the UN Secretary General has invoked this point on demilitarization of the Dodecanese in their question of the sovereignty of the islands, yet this is despite not having ever signed or ratified the Paris Peace Treaty of 1947. The Turkish government attempt to justify their invocation of the Paris Peace Treaty without being a signatory by referencing a piece of International Law by the League of Nations' International Committee of Jurists concerning a demand by Sweden for Finland to abide by previous international commitments in the 1856 Convention on the Demilitarization of the Aaland Islands, Sweden not having been a party of the convention at the time. The committee declared that, considering the 1856 convention was a convention entirely dedicated to demilitarization, the Swedes despite not being parties to the convention had the right to invoke the rights of it given their reasonable security concerns. In the same respect, the Turkish government claims that the Paris Peace Treaty is also a convention on demilitarization in its entirety, claiming they should have the right to invoke the clauses of the Paris Peace Treaty; although in reality it is not a treaty entirely on demilitarization, but a convention that also declared and delineated borders between multiple countries while bringing an official end to the Second World War, that dealt with reparations to be paid to victim states, that included clauses on the transfer of war prisoners for legal trials, and so on. This, however, is likewise not possible for the Turkish government, since the Paris Peace Treaty itself clearly states in Article 89 that "the provisions of the present Treaty shall not confer any rights or benefits on any State named in the Preamble as one of the Allied and Associated Powers or on its nationals until such State becomes a party to the Treaty by deposit of its instrument of ratification."68 Without question, the Turkish State does not have the right to invoke the articles of the Paris Peace Treaty; res inter alios acta, aliis nec nocet nec prodest, a legal concept that an agreement between some cannot benefit nor harm others. This argument and details are made clear in the 25<sup>th</sup> of May, 2022, Greek letter to the UN Secretary General.<sup>69</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Treaty of Peace with Italy Signed at Paris. (1947, February 10).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Letter Dated 25 May 2022 from the Permanent Representative of Greece to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2022, May 25).

As a final note on the Paris Peace Treaty, it is beneficial to come to an understanding of conflict in the international arena as well as the rights held and the restrictions placed on states regarding the use of violence and conflict. Subscription to the Charter of the UN forbids under International Law in most cases the threat or use of force by a state against the territorial and political integrity and stability of another. 70 International Law provides the Security Council of the UN sole authority to authorize the use of force for states in the international community; the Security Council as a body which is to maintain international peace shall determine breaches to that peace or acts of aggression that threaten peace and will apply measures accordingly.<sup>71</sup> Measures to be applied as decreed by the Security Council include taking action through armed force including air, land, and sea operations should other means fail to reestablish peace such as partial or complete interruption of economic or even diplomatic relations, and/or other means of communications.<sup>72</sup> If the Security Council is to authorize the use of force, it will extend an invitation to the Member States involved for relevant discussions and deliberations if it has not done so already, however decisions will not be made at the behest of the involved Member States.<sup>73</sup> Yet, the UN Charter does not ban the use of violence in its entirety, making clear that every country has the right to defend its state, people, and borders.<sup>74</sup>

When faced with an imminent attack on one's nation, there is an inherent right to self-defense. In the face of threats against the sovereignty of one's nation and its people, a state certainly has the right to ramp up its defenses. In the case of Greece and Turkey, as mentioned previously, the Turkish government has threatened the safety and sovereignty of Greece and its population in numerous cases over the years. One must only look at the Cyprus situation and nearly half century occupation, the *casus belli* of the Turks over Greece's sovereign right to declare 12 nautical miles of territorial sea, or quite frankly the very serious threats and threats of conflict from Turkish President Erdoğan made publicly, and how the Turks will "come one night" and that the Greeks should "mind their place." There is a very real conversation to be had over the rights of a state and preemptive strikes under International Law through the same ambiguous article of the UN Charter

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 2(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 42, 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> United Nations Charter (1945, June 26), Article 51.

that authorizes a country's right to self-defense in the face of such accusations and threats – when faced with genuine aggression and an imminent attack – making *Business Insider*'s list of top conflicts that can spark a Third World War a bit more understandable, however this is a topic deserving its own, dedicated research project.

Thus, in regards to the Paris Peace Treaty, no matter how one may interpret the clauses of the treaty and demilitarization of the islands returned by the Italians to Greece, in reference to what was listed above, it is reasonable and fair to declare that Greece under International Law has the right to prepare and defend its borders in the face of Turkish aggression given the perpetuating tense and volatile situation in the Eastern Mediterranean and the Aegean. The US has likewise been in agreement over this right held by Greece after the Paris Peace Treaty, and in a declassified top-secret telegram in July 1948 by Secretary of State George Marshall, who the Marshall Plan was named after, sent to the American Embassy in Greece it is stated that the "[Department] feels therefore that Greece has equal right to use Dodecanese military instillations to maintain internal order or defend frontiers." 75

### Conclusion

As it has been shown in this paper, Greece is by no means in violation of the Lausanne Treaty in the militarization of some of their Aegean islands, as there is no "demilitarization" provision in the treaty much less a condition of island sovereignty over demilitarization. Further, any demilitarization provision in the Regime of the Straits signed at Lausanne was clearly abrogated by the Montreux Convention with, as shown, the agreement by and support of the Turkish government at the time. Even with the Paris Peace Treaty, where the Turkish government invokes its articles despite not having the right to do so as they have not signed the treaty, aside from the context of the demilitarization provision having been formed while subject to growing global concerns of the spread of communism, Greece has a right to defend its borders from an ever increasingly provocative neighbor, as has likewise been declared by the US Government;

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> United States Department of State – Office of the Historian (1948, July 29). Specifically, Marshall states, speaking on behalf of the Department of State, that a "victorious ally who has been awarded territory as [a] result [of] allied victory should not be placed in [a] less favorable position than [the] defeated enemy." Further, their support for Greece's right to use military instillations on Dodecanese islands is in considering that in many other places in the Paris Peace Treaty any prohibition on fortifications or new constructions does not include other non-permanent fortifications for local defense of borders or internal security.

furthermore the relevant demilitarization provision having no connection to or being a requirement for the sovereignty of the islands, much like with Lausanne. The Turkish government, at the core of this issue of the Aegean Dispute and contention with Greece, has consistently misused, misrepresented, and violated International Law both in and out of the context of their questioning of Greek Aegean island sovereignty, acting as revisionists of the history of International Relations over the Aegean Dispute while seeking to revise the Treaty of Lausanne and the Montreux Convention, either by disregarding provisions in the treaties or by seriously endeavoring to rewrite the treaties, having requested to do so with Lausanne;<sup>76</sup> this has been Turkey's policy vis-à-vis Greece as well as Cyprus generally for a variety of issues, as previously mentioned.

While tensions in the Aegean have seemingly eased over the past few months as a result of "earthquake politics," at least when compared to how things were in years prior, will such a "peace" hold? The recent 2023 elections in Turkey showed that the majority of the voting population of the country continue to support Erdogan, his agenda, policies, as well as his rhetoric which includes his government's threatening and what can only be called expansionist and war mongering claims on the sovereign Greek Aegean; a rhetoric which weeks before the election had restarted, ending this "stability" in the Eastern Mediterranean with new claims by the Turkish Foreign Minister Çavuşoğlu over Greek island militarization as well as a political ad by Erdoğan's party AKP showing yet another map of Turkish territory including Western Thrace and Eastern Aegean Islands.<sup>77</sup> While disappointing, although not at all unexpected, to see rhetoric of the Turkish government return to what it was prior to the February earthquake in Turkey, tensions likely would not have been too different under a Kemal Kılıçdaroğlu's government, the main opposition to Erdoğan in the recent election, despite the hopes by some internationally. Kılıçdaroğlu has made on multiple occasions inflammatory statements regarding the Greek islands, specifically his repeated declarations that Greece "occupies" the Aegean islands and likewise "reminding" the Greeks of the invasion of Cyprus stating that they will "come and take all of those islands back."78 Such rhetoric, regardless of whoever would have led Turkey, is only deleterious to any prospect of peaceful Greco-Turkish relations.

Therefore, when Turkish leaders engage in such rhetoric, one wonders, what is the value of International Law and international treaties? Turkey has previously engaged in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Kathimerini Cyprus (2020, December 29); The National Herald (2022, September 15).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Greek City Times (2023, May 6); Karatzias, M. (2023, April 24).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Hurriyet Daily News (2017, December 23); Nedos, V. (2022, June 3); Soylu, R. (2022, June 27).

expansionist actions, seen by invading Cyprus and nearly a half-century illegal – as deemed by the Security Council of the UN – occupation of the northern part of the country, and more recently has set up a substantial occupied zone in Syria. Turkey has targeted its Greek ethnic minority as clearly seen in the "Istanbul Pogrom" in 1955 in clear violation of the same Lausanne Treaty the Turkish Government falsely accuses the Greeks of violating, and has had a significant hand in the diachronic diminishing of the Greek ethnic minority in the country. The Turkish government does not respect the delineation of territory of the Aegean Islands and their EEZs along multiple international treaties, and continues threats to reclaim Greek "occupied" islands, threats towards the territorial integrity of Greece and its vulnerable people. What more reason is there for a country to try and defend its borders from such a provocative neighbor?

In the face of such aggression by their Eastern neighbors, with what can only can be considered threats of war and invasion to claim Greek islands and denying their sovereignty, it is only logical for the Greek government to seek to defend its borders and its people, a right held by all states as per the UN Charter. In contrast, the Turkish government selectively uses and misuses International Law that they sometimes have not even signed, as with the Paris Peace Treaty and UNCLOS, to support their aggression. This is compounded with the fact that a significant portion of the Turkish Armed Forces, the Fourth Army, has been since 1974 stationed facing the Greek Aegean islands as well as the country's deployment and further development of a large numbers of naval carriers and tank landing ships. In the context of continuous threats of aggression, what is the obligation of a government faced with such a scenario: is it to sit back and accept threats as the neighboring state arms and deal with the potential dire consequences at a later point; or is it to risk being in a "security dilemma" in order to arm and defend its borders and people? There is no in-between in such a scenario, especially when dialogue falls on deaf ears. As the facts make clear, Greece hopes for amicable relations although otherwise seems to have little choice in the face of their neighbor's past and continuing aggression against the territorial integrity of the Aegean and against the Greek people.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Theorized as a state's arming or bolstering defenses being perceived as a threat by another state who will then bolster their own defenses, leading to a cycle or 'feedback loop' of insecurity and mistrust between states as they both continuously arm themselves.

### **Bibliography**

AP News. (2022, May 23). *Turkey's Erdogan says he will no longer talk to Greek PM*. Retrieved from <a href="https://apnews.com/article/nato-recep-tayyip-erdogan-fethullah-gulen-turkey-dd04e1177d6880464692714d78755141">https://apnews.com/article/nato-recep-tayyip-erdogan-fethullah-gulen-turkey-dd04e1177d6880464692714d78755141</a>

Arab News. (2022, July 11). *Greek PM slams map showing major Greek Islands as Turkish*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.arabnews.com/node/2120551/middle-east">https://www.arabnews.com/node/2120551/middle-east</a>

Butler, D., and Gumrukcu, T. (2019, November 28). *Turkey signs maritime boundaries deal with Libya amid exploration row*. Reuters. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-libya/turkey-signs-maritime-boundaries-deal-with-libya-amid-exploration-row-idUSKBN1Y213I">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-libya/turkey-signs-maritime-boundaries-deal-with-libya-amid-exploration-row-idUSKBN1Y213I</a>

Central Intelligence Agency. (1984, November 5). *Declassified: The Aegean Dispute: A New Look at an Old Problem*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP87T00217R000700070005-0.pdf">https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP87T00217R000700070005-0.pdf</a>

CNN. (2006, May 23). *Greek, Turkish fighter jets crash*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2006/WORLD/europe/05/23/greece.crash/">https://www.cnn.com/2006/WORLD/europe/05/23/greece.crash/</a>

Columbia Encyclopedia. (2000). *Dardanelles*. Retrieved from https://archive.org/details/columbiaencyclop00laga/page/748/mode/2up

Convention Regarding the Regime of the Straits Signed at Montreux. (1936, July 20). Retrieved from

https://web.archive.org/web/20220323120812/https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/LON/Volume%20173/v173.pdf

Economides C. P. (1984). *Nouveaux Elements Concernant l'Île de Lemnos: Un Probleme Totalement Artificiel* (Translated from French: *New Elements Concerning the Island of Lemnos: A Totally Artificial Problem*). Revue Hellénique de Droit International.

EKathimerini. (2019, September 2). *Erdogan Takes Photograph in Front of 'Blue Homeland' Map*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/244125/erdogan-takes-photograph-in-front-of-blue-homeland-map/">https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/244125/erdogan-takes-photograph-in-front-of-blue-homeland-map/</a>

EKathimerini. (2022, February 10). *Cavusoglu Reiterates Warning on Demilitarization of Greek Islands*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/1177237/cavusoglu-reiterates-warning-on-demilitarization-of-greek-islands/">https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/1177237/cavusoglu-reiterates-warning-on-demilitarization-of-greek-islands/</a>

EKathimerini. (2022, May 4). *Greece Says Turkey's Airspace Incursions 'Unprecedented'*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/1183557/greece-says-turkeys-airspace-incursions-unprecedented/">https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/1183557/greece-says-turkeys-airspace-incursions-unprecedented/</a>

European Council. (2019, December 12). *European Council Meeting Conclusions*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/41768/12-euco-final-conclusions-en.pdf">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/41768/12-euco-final-conclusions-en.pdf</a>

European Union External Action Service. (2022, October 3). *Libya/Turkey: Statement by the Spokesperson on a Reported Agreement on Hydrocarbons*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/libyaturkey-statement-spokesperson-reported-agreement-hydrocarbons\_en">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/libyaturkey-statement-spokesperson-reported-agreement-hydrocarbons\_en</a>

Farley, R. (2023, January 3). *5 places World War III could start in 2023*. Business Insider. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/conflicts-that-could-turn-into-world-war-iii-during-2023-2023-1">https://www.businessinsider.com/conflicts-that-could-turn-into-world-war-iii-during-2023-2023-1</a>

Fiedler, T. (2022, November 16). *Erdoğan repeats threat against Greece during G20*. Politico. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/recep-erdogan-turkey-threat-against-greece-g20/">https://www.politico.eu/article/recep-erdogan-turkey-threat-against-greece-g20/</a>

Gingeras, R. (2022, June 8). *Dogfight Over the Aegean: Turkish-Greek Relations in Light of Ukraine. War on the Rocks.* Retrieved from

https://warontherocks.com/2022/06/dogfight-over-the-aegean-turkish-greek-relations-in-light-of-ukraine/

Gingeras, R. (2022, October 5). *Why Erdogan Might Choose War with Greece*. War on the Rocks. Retrieved from <a href="https://warontherocks.com/2022/10/why-erdogan-might-choose-war-with-greece/">https://warontherocks.com/2022/10/why-erdogan-might-choose-war-with-greece/</a>

Greek City Times. (2023, May 6). *Çavuşoğlu spoke again about the demilitarisation of the Greek islands - "There is an issue in the Aegean"*. Retrieved from <a href="https://greekcitytimes.com/2023/05/06/cavusoglu-spoke-again-about/">https://greekcitytimes.com/2023/05/06/cavusoglu-spoke-again-about/</a>

Hellenic Republic Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (n.d.). *Territorial Sea – Casus Belli*. Retrieved from <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20220724135933/https://www.mfa.gr/en/issues-of-greek-turkish-relations/relevant-documents/territorial-sea-casus-belli.html">https://www.mfa.gr/en/issues-of-greek-turkish-relations/relevant-documents/territorial-sea-casus-belli.html</a>

Howard, H. N. (1974). Turkey, the Straits and U.S. Policy. John Hopkins University Press.

Hurriyet Daily News. (2017, December 23). *CHP Head Slams Greek Defense Minister, Vows to Take Back 18 Islands 'Occupied by Greece' in 2019*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/chp-head-slams-greek-defense-minister-vows-to-take-back-18-islands-occupied-by-greece-in-2019-124635">https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/chp-head-slams-greek-defense-minister-vows-to-take-back-18-islands-occupied-by-greece-in-2019-124635</a>

International Court of Justice (1986, December 2022). *Judgment: Case Concerning the Frontier Dispute (Burkina Faso/Republic of Mali)*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/public/files/case-related/69/069-19861222-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf">https://www.icj-cij.org/public/files/case-related/69/069-19861222-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf</a>

International Court of Justice. (1962, June 15). *Judgment: Case Concerning the Temple of Preah Vihear (Cambodia v. Thailand)*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/sites/default/files/case-related/45/045-19620615-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf">https://www.icj-cij.org/sites/default/files/case-related/45/045-19620615-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf</a>

International Court of Justice. (1974, December 20). *Judgment: Nuclear Tests Case (Australia v. France)*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/sites/default/files/case-related/58/058-19741220-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf">https://www.icj-cij.org/sites/default/files/case-related/58/058-19741220-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf</a>

International Court of Justice. (1994, February 3). *Judgment: Case Concerning the Territorial Dispute (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya/Chad)*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/sites/default/files/case-related/83/083-19940203-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf">https://www.icj-cij.org/sites/default/files/case-related/83/083-19940203-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf</a>

International Court of Justice. (2007, December 13). *Judgement: Case Concerning the Territorial and Maritime Dispute (Nicaragua v. Colombia)*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/public/files/case-related/124/124-20071213-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf">https://www.icj-cij.org/public/files/case-related/124/124-20071213-JUD-01-00-EN.pdf</a>

Karatzias, M. (2023, April 24). *Turkey's ruling party AKP in its campaign ad video among the "achievements" a map shows the Greek eastern Aegean islands and Western Thrace as Turkish.* Twitter, Retrieved from

https://twitter.com/MariosKaratzias/status/1650591994899492864

Kathimerini Cyprus. (2020, December 29). *Ankara wants Lausanne Treaty change*. Retrieved from <a href="https://knews.kathimerini.com.cy/en/news/ankara-wants-lausanne-treaty-change">https://knews.kathimerini.com.cy/en/news/ankara-wants-lausanne-treaty-change</a>

Kitsantonis, N. (2018, April 12). *Greek Fighter Jet Crashes After Encounter with Turkish Aircraft, Officials Say*. EKathimerini. Retrieved from

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/12/world/europe/greece-turkey-fighter-jet.html

Kokkinidis, T. (2022, September 3). *Erdogan threatens Greece: "we may come suddenly one night"*. Greek Reporter. Retrieved from

https://greekreporter.com/2022/09/03/erdogan-threatens-greece-we-may-come-suddenly-one-night/

Letter Dated 13 July 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, July 13). A/75/961-S/2021/651.

Letter Dated 17 September 2022 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2022, September 17). A/77/354-S/2022/703.

Letter Dated 25 May 2022 from the Permanent Representative of Greece to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2022, May 25). A/76/846-S/2022/432.

Letter Dated 27 July 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Greece to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, July 27). A/75/976–S/2021/684.

Letter Dated 30 September 2021 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary General. (2021, September 30). A/76/379–S/2021/841.

Letter Dated 6 September 2022 from the Permanent Representative of Greece to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General. (2022, September 6). A/76/941-S/2022/673.

Limantzakis, G. (2020, January 31). Τι Ισχύει για την (Απο)στρατιωτικοποίηση των Ελληνικών Νησιών (Translated from Greek: What is valid of the [De]militarization of the Greek Islands). Foreign Affairs Hellenic Edition. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.gr/articles/72609/dr-giorgos-limantzakis/ti-isxyei-gia-tin-apostratiotikopoiisi-ton-ellinikon-nision?page=show">https://www.foreignaffairs.gr/articles/72609/dr-giorgos-limantzakis/ti-isxyei-gia-tin-apostratiotikopoiisi-ton-ellinikon-nision?page=show</a>

Mhp. (2021, November 17). *Genel Başkanımız Sayın Devlet Bahçeli, Cumhurbaşkanımız Sayın Recep Tayyip Erdoğan İle Cumhurbaşkanlığı Külliyesinde Bir Araya Geldi* (Translated from Turkish: *Our General Chairman, Mr. Devlet Bahçeli, met with our President, Mr. Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, at the Presidential Complex*). Twitter. Retrieved from <a href="https://twitter.com/MHP\_Bilgi/status/1460937525065916416">https://twitter.com/MHP\_Bilgi/status/1460937525065916416</a>

Nedos, V. (2020, February 16). *UN to Post EEZ Maps of Libya, Turkey Deal*. EKathimerini. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/249608/un-to-post-eez-maps-of-libya-turkey-deal/">https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/249608/un-to-post-eez-maps-of-libya-turkey-deal/</a>

Nedos, V. (2022, June 3). *Turkish Leaders Rally Behind Island Claims*. EKathimerini. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/1185894/turkish-leaders-rally-behind-island-claims/">https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/1185894/turkish-leaders-rally-behind-island-claims/</a>

Reuters. (2017, February 1). *Greece reports Mass Turkish air incursions as tensions simmer*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-greece-turkey-tensions-idUKKBN15G5AY">https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-greece-turkey-tensions-idUKKBN15G5AY</a>

Reuters. (2019, December 11). *EU leaders to reject Turkey-Libya deal - draft statement*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-summit-greece-turkey/eu-leaders-to-reject-turkey-libya-deal-draft-statement-idUSKBN1YF228">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-summit-greece-turkey/eu-leaders-to-reject-turkey-libya-deal-draft-statement-idUSKBN1YF228</a>

Reuters. (2022, April 28). *Greece, Turkey trade barbs over Aegean airspace incursions*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/greece-says-turkish-overflights-aegean-undermine-nato-unity-2022-04-28/">https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/greece-says-turkish-overflights-aegean-undermine-nato-unity-2022-04-28/</a>

Savvidis, P. (2021, November 19). *Erdoğan's provocative photo with a map of the "Turkish World" that includes Thrace and Cyprus*. Greek City Times. Retrieved from <a href="https://greekcitytimes.com/2021/11/19/erdogan-turkish-world-thrace/">https://greekcitytimes.com/2021/11/19/erdogan-turkish-world-thrace/</a>

Soylu, R. (2022, June 27). *Turkey's Opposition Promises to Target Israel, Saudi Arabia and Greece.* Middle East Eye. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/turkeys-opposition-promises-go-after-israel-saudi-arabia-and-greece">https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/turkeys-opposition-promises-go-after-israel-saudi-arabia-and-greece</a>

Stamouli, N. (2022, December 11). *Erdoğan warns Greece that Turkish missiles can reach Athens*. Politico. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/erdogan-warns-greece-that-turkish-missiles-can-reach-athens%EF%BF%BC/">https://www.politico.eu/article/erdogan-warns-greece-that-turkish-missiles-can-reach-athens%EF%BF%BC/</a>

*T.B.M.M. Zabit Ceridesi* (Translated from Turkish: *Grand National Assembly of Turkey Session Minutes*). (1936, July 31). Retrieved from <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20220501174418/https://www5.tbmm.gov.tr/tutanaklar/TUTANAK/TBMM/d05/c012/tbmm05012081.pdf">https://www5.tbmm.gov.tr/tutanaklar/TUTANAK/TBMM/d05/c012/tbmm05012081.pdf</a>

The National Herald. (2022, September 15). *Mitsotakis: The Treaty of Lausanne Will Not Be Revised*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.thenationalherald.com/mitsotakis-sends-clear-message-to-turkey-that-the-treaty-of-lausanne-will-not-be-revised/">https://www.thenationalherald.com/mitsotakis-sends-clear-message-to-turkey-that-the-treaty-of-lausanne-will-not-be-revised/</a>

*Treaty of Lausanne*. (1923, July 24). Retrieved from <a href="https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/unts/lon/volume%2028/v28.pdf">https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/unts/lon/volume%2028/v28.pdf</a>

*Treaty of Peace with Italy Signed at Paris.* (1947, February 10).

United Nations Charter. (1945, June 26)

United Nations. (2020). Memorandum of Understanding Between the Government of the Republic of Turkey and the Government of National Accord-State of Libya on Delamination of the Maritime Jurisdiction Areas in the Mediterranean. Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.un.org/depts/los/LEGISLATIONANDTREATIES/PDFFILES/TREATIES/Turkey\_1">https://www.un.org/depts/los/LEGISLATIONANDTREATIES/PDFFILES/TREATIES/Turkey\_1</a> 1122019 %28HC%29 MoU Libya-Delimitation-areas-Mediterranean.pdf

United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. (1934, July 12). *The Ambassador to Italy (Long) to the Secretary of State*. Retrieved from <a href="https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1934v02/d813">https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1934v02/d813</a>

United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. (1935, July 3). *The Ambassador to Turkey (Skinner) to the Secretary of State*. Retrieved from <a href="https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1935v01/d892">https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1935v01/d892</a>

United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. (1935, May 18). *The Ambassador to Turkey (Skinner) to the Secretary of State*. Retrieved from <a href="https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1935v01/d889">https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1935v01/d889</a>

United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. (1935, May 29). *The Ambassador to Turkey (Skinner) to the Secretary of State*. Retrieved from <a href="https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1935v01/d890">https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1935v01/d890</a>

United States Department of State – Office of the Historian. (1948, July 29). *The Secretary of State to the Embassy in Greece*. Retrieved from <a href="https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1948v04/d88">https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1948v04/d88</a>

Xydis, S. G. (1963). *Greece and the Great Powers 1944-1947: Prelude to the "Truman Doctrine."* Institute for Balkan Studies.

Yannas, P. (2007). *The Human Rights Condition of the Rum Orthodox*. Human rights in Turkey. University of Pennsylvania Press.

American Journal of Contemporary Hellenic Issues | Copyright © 2023 American Hellenic Institute Foundation, Inc.

All rights reserved. All articles appearing in the *American Journal of Contemporary Hellenic Issues* are the copyright of the Journal. The online edition is free to individuals and institutions. Copies of the individual articles are strictly prohibited. Reproduction, storage or transmission of this work in any form or by any means beyond that permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law is unlawful without prior permission in writing of the publisher, or in accordance with the terms of licenses issued by the Copyright Clearance Center (CCC) and other organizations authorized by the publisher to administer reprographic reproduction rights. Distribution of the published articles for research or educational purposes is possible, but requires the formal authorization of the Journal editor and the authors. Commercial use of the AHIF Policy Journal or the articles contained herein is expressly prohibited without the written consent of the Managing Editor at AHIFPolicyJournal@ahiworld.org. AHIF 1220 16th Street NW, Washington, DC 20036.